SHREWSBURY TOWN COUNCIL
Meeting of the Council

Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury

At 6.00pm on Monday 27 June 2016
PRESENT

Councillors I Jones (Mayor), A Bannerman, Mrs H Fraser, M Kenny, Mrs P Moseley, A Mosley, P Nutting, Mrs K Owen, K Pardy, M Price and A Townsend.
IN ATTENDANCE

Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager), Andy Watkin (Responsible Finance Officer), Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), Revd Mark Chadwick (Mayor’s Chaplain), 2 members of Birmingham City Council observing, 6 members of the Quarry Swimming and Fitness Forum and 1 member of the press.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors P Adams, Mrs B Baker, Mrs A Chebsey, Ms J Mackenzie, K Roberts and J Tandy.

PRAYERS

Prayers were said by the Council Chaplain, the Reverend Mark Chadwick.
15/16
DECLARATION OF INTEREST IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE CODE OF CONDUCT

	Shropshire Councillors
	Twin hatted members declared personal interests in matters relating to the Town Council’s relationship with Shropshire Council

	Councillor Price
	Declared a personal interest in his capacity as Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Housing, Regulatory Services & Waste

	Councillor Pardy 
	Declared a personal interest in his capacity as a Town Council appointed trustee for Shropshire Community Leisure Trust


16/16
MINUTES OF COUNCIL

The minutes of the Annual Town Council meeting held on 09 May 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Annual Town Council meeting held on 09 May 2016 be approved and signed as a correct record.
17/16
ANNOUNCEMENTS

(i) Mayor & Deputy Mayor Engagements – Details of the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements for the months of April and May were circulated to members.

(ii) Announcements from the Mayor
The Mayor reported on the successful opening of the splash park and the popularity of the facility ever since.  The Mayor gave details of his charity picnic in the park event to be held on Sunday 3rd July from 1pm till 4pm.
RESOLVED:

That the Mayor & Deputy Mayor’s schedule of engagements be noted.


18/16
PUBLIC QUESTIONS/COMMENTS

The following question was presented by the Quarry Swimming and Fitness Forum:
As the STC is a stakeholder, do they support the decision of Shropshire Council to make a recommendation on the location of future swimming provision in Shrewsbury on July 13th? This is before STC, BID and the Forum can jointly make business plans on refurbishment and community management at the Quarry site to compare with the cost benefits predicted in the Sundorne Sports Village option.  How can the Quarry Forum and BID best support the efforts of the STC to keep the facility in the centre of town, in line with Councillor Peter Nutting’s welcome statement in the Shropshire Star on June 14th?

Councillor Mosley responded with the following statement on behalf of the Town Council:

Shrewsbury Town Council has maintained a policy that the town’s municipal swimming facilities must remain in the town centre at its current location within the Quarry park and is keen to work collectively with stakeholders and partners in developing proposals for its sustainable future on the current site.  To this end we will be happy to facilitate such a meeting and to co-ordinate the work of any on-going partnership. 
Recognising that there is still a scarcity of reliable information, the Town Council is prepared to seek external expertise to carry out an objective assessment aimed at providing a viable business plan, an economic impact assessment of options and a report on the structural condition of the current Quarry premises, together with viable options for the pool’s future management.
In the circumstances we believe that a decision on any alternative siting is premature at this time and should be deferred for a period of 12 months to allow this further work to be completed.
Members unanimously accepted this response and the Quarry Swimming and Fitness Forum had no further comments.
Councillor Price expressed his support with keeping the swimming facilities in the town centre and proposed that The Riverside shopping centre be considered as an alternative site.  A location easily accessed by all forms of transport and redevelopment of the site is greatly needed.  This proposal has also been shared with Shropshire Council.

RESOLVED:


That the Town Council endorses this motion in support of the Quarry Swimming and Fitness Forum’s campaign.
Six members of the Quarry Swimming and Fitness Forum left the meeting.

19/16
QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS

There were no questions received from members of the Council.
20/16
FREEDOM OF THE TOWN
Pursuant to s249 Local Government Act 1972 as amended by Local Democracy, Economic Development & Construction Act 2009, members considered a request to confer upon The Rifles freedom rights of the town; this in effect updates the rights conferred on its predecessor regiment, the Kings Shropshire Light Infantry
The Rifles wish to initiate these freedom rights by holding a Freedom Parade during the afternoon of 14 September.  This will include a church service, a freedom march through the town centre and refreshments at Theatre Severn.
RESOLVED:

That the Mayor & Councillors of Shrewsbury Town Council hereby confer upon The Rifles the Honorary Freedom of the Town of Shrewsbury and all privileges, honours and distinction of marching through the streets of Shrewsbury on ceremonial occasions with bugles sounding and bands playing; in recognition of the long association and cordial relations which have existed between the town and the Regiment and the work of the British Army in helping to defend the interests of the United Kingdom.

21/16
ANNUAL TOWN MEETING
The minutes of the Annual Town Meeting held on 16 May were submitted and circulated as read.
The Town Clerk confirmed the next Shrewsbury Wide Local joint committee is scheduled for 21 November.  At this meeting it would be a prime opportunity to present a business case to the meeting on the future management of some of the town’s assets.
The Mayor reported that the results of a straw poll conducted to ascertain the public’s feelings about a possible increase in Council Tax showed 2-1 in favour.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Annual Town Meeting held on 16 May be accepted and presented the next Annual Town Meeting for approval.
22/16
FINANCE & GENERAL PURPOSES COMMITTEE
(i) Finance Committee – 4th April 2016
The minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 04 April 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.


RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance Committee meeting held on 4th April 2016 be accepted and approved

(ii) Finance Committee – 6th June 2016
Re:  Minute 10/16 – A Partnership Approach in Designing the Future of Local Services & Financial Strategy 2017/18 – 2018/19.  In presenting the minutes for ratification, Councillor Mosely brought members attention to the fact that he had presented a strategy for moving forward on the future management of local service in Shrewsbury and that this was supported unanimously.

The minutes were amended to read:  The Chairman presented a strategy to the committee detailing how to deal with the change of circumstances and management of services.  This was unanimously adopted by the committee.
Re: Minute 07/16 (iii) – Community Infrastructure.  Councillor Mrs Fraser enquired whether any energy reducing initiatives had been investigated.  The Town Clerk reported that Officers are yet to investigate potential energy reducing ideas such as the use of solar panels but at the Recreation & Leisure Committee meetings discussions have taken place regarding using monies from various sources for various projects.  This idea will be added to the project list.  
Re:  Minute 07/16 (ii) – Community Infrastructure.  Members were reminded to forward project ideas to Officers for inclusion in the list of projects for prioritisation.

Re: Minute 08/16 - Underdale, Monkmoor & Abbey Community Led Plan.  Councillor Kenny further sought the Council’s adoption of the UMACC plan; he advised that Shropshire Council was looking to do the same in September.  Members felt that whilst it was not in a position to own the plan and implement and fund the recommendations it could be used as a planning document.

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting held on 6th June 2016 be accepted and approved subject to the following amendments:

(i) That minute 10/16 be amended to include the following - The Chairman presented a strategy to the committee detailing how to deal with the change of circumstances and management of services.  This was unanimously adopted by the committee.
(ii) That the UMACC Community Led Plan as presented in minute 8/16 be adopted for use as a planning document.

23/16
RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meetings held on 13th April 2016 and 1st June 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Recreation & Leisure Committee meetings held on 13 April and 01 June be accepted and approved.
24/16
PLANNING COMMITTEE 
The minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 5th April 2016, 26th April 2016, 17th May 2016 and 7th June 2016 were submitted as circulated and read.
Re:  Minute 125/15 Planning Policy – Andrew Mortimer is to be invited to attend a meeting to discuss the Draft Supplementary Planning Documents with the committee.
Councillor Bannerman reported that he is still awaiting a meeting to be convened to discuss the Supplementary Planning Guidance about the night time economy in the town centre.
RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 5th April 2016, 26th April 2016, 17th May 2016 and 7th June 2016 be accepted and approved.
25/16
YOUTH SERVICES DELIVERY COMMITTEE

The minutes of the Youth Services Delivery Committee meeting held on 21 March were submitted as circulated and read.  

The meeting on 23 June took place but became inquorate partway through and may have to be reconvened.  
The committee commended Adam Purnell, the new Youth & Community Development Officer on his work.  With the help of management staff, he has developed a good youth service as well as branching out into other services on a commission basis.  
There are strong plans for future development with the focus moving from organised youth activities for younger age groups to providing for the older youth groups, up to 16 year olds.

The Town Council has been approached by Shropshire Council to consider taking on two existing special needs youth sessions, with funding provided.  Discussions are continuing.
The Town Council is investigating the potential Community Asset transfer of the youth facility at the Grange School.  Discussions and negotiations are on-going. 

It was expected that Shropshire Council would cut mainstream funding by April 2017 but a further transitional year with reduced funds has been awarded.  The Town Council will seek external funding and look at restructuring for longer term security whilst continuing to provide the youth services.  The Town Council is also involved in the National Youth Citizenship Award Scheme.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the minutes of the Youth Services meeting held on 21 March be accepted and approved.
(ii) That Adam Purcell and the management team be praised for the success of the Youth Services being provided.


(iii) That more structured support for children up to the age of 16 years be pursued.


(iv) That the Town Council be in agreement to the principle of taking over the existing Special Needs sessions currently provided by Shropshire Council.


(v) That the Town Council continue pursuing the possible community asset transfer of the Grange Youth Centre.


(vi) That the Town Council continues operating the youth service whilst seeking additional external funding in preparation for Shropshire Council’s diminishing funds. 

26/16
END OF YEAR ACCOUNTS & SUPPORTING STATEMENTS


The Responsible Financial Officer had prepared the accounts in accordance with the Accounts & Audit (England) Regulations.  The Regulations required approval of the accounts by 30 June 2016.  These accounts would be signed off by the Mayor, Town Clerk & RFO and forwarded to the Town Council’s External Auditor in readiness for external audit starting in early July.

Through approving and accepting the Finance and General Purposes minutes of 
06 June 2016, the end of year accounts were approved as follows:

RESOLVED:

(i) That the Annual Report for the financial year 2015/16 be adopted. 

(ii) That the Statement of Accounting Policies for the financial year 2015/16 be adopted. 
(iii) That the Annual Governance Statement for the financial year 2015/16 be adopted. 

(iv) That the Income & Expenditure Account for the financial year 2015/16 be adopted. 

(v) That the Statement of Movement of Reserves for the financial year 2015/16 be adopted. 
(vi) That the Balance Sheet as at 31 March 2016 be adopted.
(vii) That the Annual Return for the financial year 2015/16 be adopted.

27/16
ROAD SAFETY CONCERNS

Members received a list of all sites in Shrewsbury of Community Road Safety concern plus five prioritised sites as agreed by the Leaders.  These would be submitted to Shropshire Council in readiness for the September submission and further submissions will be conducted in both February and May.  A list of prioritised sites for Vehicle Activated Signs was also presented.
The majority were happy to submit the list of prioritised sites and VAS.  Councillor Fraser expressed her disappointment at Whitehall Street in the Abbey ward not being included.  The local community are very concerned about the speed of vehicles on this street and Councillor Fraser would like to see this site prioritised for the next submission.  The three Leaders detailed their rationale for prioritisation.  The Town Clerk suggested that in future a proforma document may help to provide greater detail on submissions and in effect ease the prioritisation.
RESOLVED:

(i) That the list of five sites of Community Road Safety concerns be submitted to Shropshire Council;
(ii) That the priority VAS List be developed as part of the Town Council’s existing VAS programme.
28/16
EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC

RESOLVED:

That in accordance with s1(2) Public Bodies (Admission of Meetings) Act 1960, members of the public be excluded from the meeting on the grounds that the following items being considered involve the disclosure of confidential information.

1 member of the Press left the meeting

29/16
RECREATION & LEISURE COMMITTEE – 1st June 2016
The Town Clerk gave members an update on the progress of the Shrewsbury Fields Concert.  She reported that all members of the Safety Advisory Group were still not comfortable with the arrangements and given the organisers wished to use the Town Council’s Premises Licence it would be the Town Clerk and Outdoor Recreation & Assets Manager who would be liable if the event did not run smoothly.  The organisers are aware of the course of action required.  
RESOLVED:

That the organisers be given until 6pm on Wednesday 29 June to submit the outstanding information otherwise the booking would be cancelled.

30/16
ACCOMMODATION
The Town Clerk reported that following a bat ecology report there are no bats roosting in the library, just one male bat living in the eaves of Riggs Hall. Therefore, this will not hold up proceedings.  

Riggs Hall is a Grade l listed building and requires extensive work internally to make it operational to the Town Council as an administrative headquarters.  The Town Clerk listed these works and costings and requested that the budget be revised.
The move will take place early October and it is expected that the Town Council can remain at The Guildhall until this time.

RESOLVED:
That the capital budget be increased to £200,000.
31/16
A PARTNERSHIP APPROACH IN DESIGNING THE FUTURE OF LOCAL SERVICES

Councillor Mosley reported that since Tim Jenkins’ secondment to the Town Council discussions about the future management of local services have progressed.  A further meeting is scheduled early July and discussions about the management of those assets as detailed at the Finance & General Purposes Committee are continuing.  Tim Smith, the Area Commissioner mandated by Shropshire Council to work on Shrewsbury assets has also provided invaluable support.
32/16
EMSTREY CREMATORIUM

The Town Clerk reported that as recently reported in the press the Co-op Funeral Care has undertaken a strategic review and shall discontinue its involvement in crematoria, including Emstrey Crematorium.  This side of the business has been sold to Dignity, a West Midlands based company.  The transfer of Emstrey Crematorium is subject to Shropshire Council agreeing to novate their contract with Co-op to Dignity.  This would also require the Town Council agreeing to novate its Horticultural Services SLA to the new provider also.  

RESOLVED:

That subject to Shropshire Council agreeing to novate its Emstrey Crematorium Management contract from Co-operative Funeralcare to Dignity, the Town Council does likewise with the Horticultural Services SLA.
